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[Dr. McKinley, message #1 Unknown Heroes / Naaman ] < 339 > 
Well, thank you Leona and you can slip out of choir anytime and come over 
here and sing. We were glad to have you come tonight, you did a great job 
and a…, you’ve encouraged us as has the entire package of music tonight. 
Hasn’t it been a blessing to be led by Rick Briscoe and our Connection a… 
Praise Team tonight? [applause] I do love the fact that a…, a lot of work 
and effort goes in every week to putting together a great package of music 
for us to share together and a…, to really bring us to a time of worship 
and preparation of the heart, a mid-week challenge to really a…, address 
the attention and the focus of our life to the Lord and a…, when that all 
comes together it just makes such a positive difference. 
 
I heard about a Pastor who a…, came to the platform on a Sunday morning, 
picked up the worship guide as he was coming in the door and he was 
looking at it. He got to the platform and he called the Minister of Music 
aside and he said, “It looks like we’re gonna have to change one of the 
songs here.” The Minister of Music said, “Well Pastor what’s wrong.” He 
said, “Well, my sermon today is on gossip.” And he said, “I don’t think 
the song, I Love To Tell The Story is gonna be just right for this service 
today.” And so a…, it always makes a difference when it all comes together 
and comes together in the right way and I think we’ve had that happen 
tonight and a…, I’m so very, very grateful for it. A…, just a few days ago 
I picked up Time Magazine and a…, looked at the back page and there I read 
an article that just a…, caught my attention and was really a most 
interesting article. It a…, is entitled, When Grace Arrives Unannounced. 
And please permit me just a few minutes to read to you a little bit of 
this article, it says: 
 

HE WENT OUT FOR CIGARETTES. That’s my favorite detail of the story 
told by Ashley Smith. It was not a noble calling; it wasn’t even a 
noble errand. But the craving for nicotine at 2 o’clock in the morning 

apparently led Smith into the loaded gun of one Brian Nichols, a man who 
was wanted for raping one woman and murdering another woman and three men. 
According to Smith, Nichols forced her into her apartment, tied her up, 
put her in the bathtub and said to her, “I’m not going to hurt you if you 
do as I say.” 
 
What would you do under these circumstances? Scream? Panic? Beg?…She 

S 
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talked with him. She told him her story–how her husband had been stabbed 
in a dispute and died in her arms, how she…had developed a drug habit, had 
been caught for speeding and drunken driving, had been arrested for 
assault (though the charges were dropped), and had ultimately had to cede 
the custody of her young daughter to her aunt. She showed him her wounds 
as a human being. And she saw in this man that he was a wounded soul. 
 
It would be politically correct to call and describe this encounter as a 
spiritual one. But it seems to me it was more than that. It was, in the 
minds and the souls of both human beings, it was in fact and encounter 
with God.” 
 
Well, I think you know the rest of the story. It was a shocking story, it 
was a horrific story of how this young woman had indeed been apprehended 
by this man who had created such a hor…who had…who had committed such a 
horrible crime earlier in that day and how that a…, he spent the night 
there at her apartment, but then how that over the night as she shared 
this story Brian Nichols ultimately a…, released her and then surrendered 
himself to the authorities. And of course you know the other detail in the 
story, she read to him some very significant segments from The Purpose 
Driven Life, the book written by Rick Warren that our pastor mentioned 
just a few moments ago. And Ashley Smith, a woman who had many things 
about her that were not becoming of her became a hero, a heroine in the 
story of what unfolded and what happened there in Atlanta. She was a very 
common woman, but she was a woman who displayed a courageous faith and as 
I thought about the life of Ashley Smith and what God is obviously doing 
in her life in these days I do believe there’s a new wave of grace that 
worked in Ashley’s life and I pray that what’s happened through all of the 
celebrity of this will not in any way distract from what God is doing in 
her life. I’m reminded again that God uses ordinary things and does some 
incredible things through them. God uses common people, people like you 
and people like me and while we do have, as though it were, some dark 
blurs and blemishes on our lives, God moves and works in our lives through 
the power of faith. And I’ve been thinking a lot about that in recent days 
and decided that maybe it would be good to take some time over the next 
few weeks here in this service and to look together and to investigate the 
lives of some of the unknown heroes of the Bible. Obviously we all have 
our favorites, people that we think of, that we love, that we admire in 
the Bible. A…, we have those that we would look to a…, those like Joshua 
and Moses and Abraham and many of us have read books on their life and 
they life story. But there are some men and women who are identified in 
the Bible as though they were mini biographies, that carry some incredible 
stories of faith; common people with courageous faith. And I want us to 
begin to look together at some of these unknown heroes and tonight I want 
you to read with me and I want you to investigate with me the story of a 
man that is told in the book of 2nd Kings chapter 5, 2nd Kings chapter 5. 
Now I know immediately as you turn to that book you were thinkin that you 
hoped that I would be in the book of Kings tonight, one of those dynamic 
books in the Scripture, a lot of history, it’s easy to get lost in it. If 
you’ve ever tried to read through the Bible, not only is it easy to stop 
at the book of Leviticus, it’s easy when you get into Kings and Chronicles 



                                #1 Unknown Heroes / Naaman   3  

             4/19/16  pjy 

to a…, struggle through these books. But I want us to look in 2nd Kings, 
chapter 5 and in just a moment I’m gonna introduce you to this man and I’m 
gonna introduce you to some things about his life. 
 
But recently, our good friend Zig Ziglar wrote a book manuscript and 
actually provided me with a preview copy and I had the honor of taking 
time to read through that preview copy of this new book, but it’s the 
title of the book that is so very interesting to me. Zig called…is calling 
his new book, God’s Way Is Still The Best Way. And what he does in this 
book is he takes vignettes, life stories of men and women, a…, 
contemporaries of you and of me who have given their life to Christ and 
who have sought to live out the Christian life in a very specific and 
dynamic way and as I thought about that title, God’s Way Is Still The Best 
Way, I couldn’t help but apply that to the man that I wanna introduce you 
to tonight in 2nd Kings, chapter 5. In fact I’m calling the message, 
Believing God’s Way Is The Best Way. Let’s begin reading. 
 
Now Naaman, Naaman, commander of the army of the king of Syria, was a 
great and honorable man in the eyes of his master, because of him the LORD 
had given victory to Syria. He was also a mighty man of valor, but a 
leper. 
 
What we have here is the introduction to the life of a man, a man that I 
want you to get to know tonight and his name is Naaman. He was a Syrian 
commander. He had been used by the opposition of Israel, or that was he 
was used by God as a part of the opposition to Israel as a leader in Syria 
to actually overthrow and to bring judgment upon the people of God and the 
Bible says that he did this because God used him to do it. He was a tool 
in the hand of God. But the Bible in giving us this information about him 
tells us something about this man that is very disturbing and something 
that is very shocking, because for all of the things that made Naaman a 
great man; he was a man of great power, he was a commander, he was a man 
of great honor, he was loved by his people, he was loved by his king and 
yet of all the good things you could say about him everything was 
counterbalanced with this one simple statement at the end of verse 1. He 
was a leper…a leper. Leprosy in the ancient world was very much akin to 
something like Aids today, except for the fact that it was highly 
contagious upon touch and so leprosy would often mean that when someone 
was…was seen and known to be a leper that they would face a life of 
disfiguration and of isolation and ultimately a life of torment and a life 
of death. It was a disease of shame and it was a disease of separation and 
this man who had done so much and who was loved and honored by so many was 
overcome with the realization that his life was impacted by leprosy and so 
we meet this man Naaman, a great man with an even greater disease. And for 
all the good things I could tell you the bad thing is that he was a man 
facing death. But we read in verse 2 and we make the introduction of a 
second person in this story tonight. And that’s really what I’m doing here 
at the outset is I’m trying to help us to encounter a series of 
significant introductions of…of some people that we need to know and the 
first is the man Naaman and then we meet in verse 2, well let’s read: 
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2The Syrians had gone out on a raid, and brought back captive a young girl 
from the land of Israel. She waited on Naaman’s wife. 3And she said to her 
mistress “If only my master were with the prophet who is in Samaria! For 
he would heal him of his leprosy.” 
 
You see there was a little slave girl who was working in his home. She 
actually was one of his conquests, that is because of what happened in 
Israel she was deported and taken there to be in his home and being the 
commander of the Army he had the choice of all of the servants that he 
wanted and so his wife had the servant girl, but obviously something good 
had happened, she was a good girl and in that moment she used the moment 
and the platform that she had to talk to the wife of Naaman and to say to 
his wife, what’s happening with Naaman is something that could be helped 
if he could meet the prophet that I know. In many ways it reminds me of 
another portion of this article I was reading to you from the back cover 
of Time Magazine where it, after it talked about a…, this encounter with 
God is said that: 
 
Smith was blessed and called of grace, to see an opportunity that God had 
given to her in that Atlanta suburb on that morning. She actually took 
time to read out of one of Rick Warren’s chapters, “Great opportunities to 
serve never last long. They pass quickly, sometimes you never return 
again. You may only get one chance to serve that person, so take advantage 
of the moment.” Well, that’s exactly what Ashley Smith did, instead of 
trying to face the terror with her own terror she tried to seize the 
moment and to make a difference that would ultimately keep others from 
being killed and help her to ultimately turn the life of Brian Nichols 
back toward the court system. 
 
Well, so it was with this young woman. She took advantage of her 
opportunity. She didn’t miss the moment that she had. She was willing to 
take that moment and to use that moment to make a difference in Naaman’s 
life and so desperate was this man named Naaman that he was willing to 
heed her counsel. And that’s where we come to the third introduction and 
that’s a tale of two kings. He went to see his own king, the king who had 
been his friend and whom he had served and the king was so eager to find 
some solution to preserve his friend Naaman that the Bible tells us down 
here in verse 5 that: 
 
The king of Syria said, “I’m gonna write a letter to the king of Israel.” 
I want you to go and I’m gonna send a letter and in addition to that. I’m 
gonna let you take ten talents of silver, six thousand shekels of gold, 
and ten changes of clothing. 
 
In other words, he just loaded him up and said if you think it’ll help I’m 
sendin you there. And so he began to make his way to the king of Israel. 
But when he got there that was the other side of the coin. The king of 
Israel read the letter, and he was shocked and he was afraid because he 
thought that it was a trick. He though that ultimately what was happening 
is that the king of Syria was about to come and overtake him again. And so 
he didn’t know what to do. That is he didn’t know what to do until God 
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moved in the heart and worked in the man who is the hero of our story and 
his name is Elisha…Elisha, the prophet of God. And Elisha who is the 
prophet of God to whom we are introduced in this passage of Scripture 
heard about what was happening with Naaman and it says that he said in 
verse 8: 
 
…when Elisha the man of God heard he said to the king, “Why have you torn 
your clothes? Please let him come to me, and he shall know that there is a 
prophet in Israel.” 
 
And so Elisha said send him to me king. And Naaman began to make his way 
there to see the prophet. So here we have a man named Naaman, he’s a man 
who has leprosy, but a little servant girl, the most unlikely of all 
people gave him some advice that was both medical advice and spiritual 
advice. She said, what you need is something that only God can give you. 
Ultimately the king went…the…the…the…a…, commander went, as though it 
were, to the king his friend who sent him away and loaded him down with 
all sorts of riches and he went to another king who was scared to death 
that his presence there was ultimately the beginning of an invasion. But 
finally it was the man of God named Naaman a…, excuse me the man of God 
named Elisha who God began to use to turn the whole series of events 
around. But the interesting thing that happened is what happened when 
Naaman went to see Elisha. I want you to read it, 2nd Kings, chapter 5, 
verse 10, actually let me pick up in verse 9, you stay right there in 
verse 10: 
 
9Then Naaman went with his horses and chariot, and stood at the door of 
Elisha’s house. 10And Elisha sent a messenger to him, saying, “Go and wash 
in the Jordan seven times, and your flesh will be restored to you and you 
shall be clean.” 
 
Now I want you to imagine this the entourage pulls up at Elisha’s house, I 
can only imagine what kind of an entourage this must have been. He was a 
very prominent man, he had servants traveling with him, he was loaded down 
with all of these things that he was carrying and he pulls up at Elisha’s 
house. I can only imagine that probably it was in a…a…a…neighborhood that 
was not becoming of…of his presence, a whole lot like a luxury car driving 
around in a drug infested part of town and here he is sittin out there 
waitin to see what’s going on, what’s gonna happen? And Elisha doesn’t 
even come out to see him, he sends a messenger out and the messenger just 
says go down and wash, dip down seven times in the river Jordan and your 
gonna be clean and that’s it, over, done with! He’s been in the presence 
of two kings and yet he pulls up on the curb at Elisha’s house and all he 
gets is a messenger who comes out and says just go on down the road and go 
dip in the river seven times. And the Bible says in verse 11: 
 
11But Naaman became furious, and went away and said, “Indeed, I said to 
myself, ‘He will surely come out to me, and stand and call on the name of 
the LORD God, and wave his hand over the place, and heal my leprosy.’” 
 
And then he went on to say: 
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12“Are not the Abanah and the Pharpar, the rivers of Damascus, better than 
all the waters of Israel? Could I not wash in them and be clean?” So he 
turned and went away in a rage. 
 
He was absolutely incensed that after he would go through all of this 
process and make this journey from up where he lived in Damascus down…  
< turn tape > … to see this prophet that the prophet wouldn’t even come 
out and speak to him. What a moment! What a moment! Well, that’s what 
happened, that’s what unfolded, that is at least until they went on down 
the road just a little ways and as they went on down the road some of the 
servants that were with Naaman said to the man: 
 
…Sir, if the prophet had asked you to do something hard, wouldn’t you have 
done it?… 
 
I mean if he asked you to do something really tough wouldn’t you have done 
that? They said all he asked you to do was to dip in the river. It’s worth 
a try. Well, the Bible tells us that Naaman made his way to the river 
Jordan. Heh, better yet, in the providence of God he had to cross it to go 
back to where he was going. And as he made his way there to the river it 
says in verse 14: 
 
He went down and dipped seven times in the Jordan, according to the saying 
of the man of God; and his flesh was restored like the flesh of a little 
child, and he was clean. 
 
Wow! Suddenly everything turned around. All of his hopes, all of his 
dreams, all of his fears were put away because the miracle power of God 
has changed this man’s life and Naaman was clean. So you know what he did? 
He did what was becoming of the character of the man that we met in verse 
1; he got in his chariot, he rode back to Elisha’s house and he went there 
to express his thanks and he began to talk about what God had done in his 
life and it was a transformation. He had a whole new set of values. He had 
a whole new way that he wanted to live. I’m telling you, you need to take 
time to read the verses that follow, to see how this man would never be 
the same again because of what God had done in his life; not just because 
he was clean on the outside from the leprosy, but God had changed his 
heart. And so it is from the life of Naaman and this assortment of 
characters that I’ve introduced to you tonight that I wanna give to you 
several lessons, some life lessons from a stubborn Syrian soldier. Heh, I 
think there’re some life lessons that we can learn from this stubborn 
soldier, a man who initially was mad and pouted and went away and didn’t 
intend to do anything about it, but some lessons that will help you and me 
when we are faced with challenges in life and when we need to be reminded 
that we have to believe that God’s way is the best way, not my way, God’s 
way! WHAT ARE THE LESSONS THAT WE LEARN FROM NAAMAN? 
 
#1 We learned this; IN HIS PROVIDENCE GOD CHARTS OUR COURSE. In His 
providence God charts the course of my life and of your life. Obviously 
God’s hand was on this man’s life for the Bible says that he had great 
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honor and that the Lord had given him victory over Syria. He was a man who 
had great honor and had been given victory and God had used him in a 
crisis in the nation of Israel and God was using him, God had a plan for 
his life. And the providence of God was seen in the plan that was…that was 
laid out even at the beginning that God wanted to do something with this 
man. The providence of God was seen in that little servant girl who was 
there. She was a very insignificant person and what she did was a very 
small thing, but what she did she did out of a heart of love and out of a 
heart of faith and yet in the midst of it all we’re reminded that it was 
the providence of God that put an Israeli, Jewish slave, a servant girl 
there in his home. You know I find in my own life that one of the things 
that surprises me most often is that when I go through things that are 
things that I wouldn’t choose and things that I wouldn’t desire that so 
often when I’m on the course or when I’m going through the journey I start 
struggling trying to figure out God are You here? God are You in this? And 
here and there He puts little markers that remind me that His hand is in 
the process, that His presence is there and here in the midst of this 
crisis in this man’s life there was the providence of God as He was 
charting the course, what he was doing in his life as a commander, as a 
soldier and yet what God was doing in his life by putting a servant girl 
in his home. And I guess what I’m trying to say to you tonight about the 
lesson that we learn concerning the providence of God in charting the 
course is that God is working in your life and God is working in my life 
even in the circumstances that we don’t desire and that we wouldn’t have 
chosen and then he ultimately used a very unlikely man and a very unlikely 
place and a very unlikely means to bring healing in this man’s life. You 
see we learn the lesson from this man, the lesson of God’s providence that 
He charts our course. There’s something else that we learn tonight… 
 
And that is we learn the lesson that IN HIS GRACE GOD ALWAYS CONFRONTS OUR 
PRIDE. God is gracious. God is wonderful to administer grace to our lives, 
but let me tell you that wherever the grace of God touches you, the grace 
of God will always confront your pride. It is pride that removes us from 
the grace of God. It is pride that keeps us from experiencing the fullness 
of God’s grace. Here all that was asked of Naaman was that he would just 
go down to the river and dip in the river seven times. Well, what did he 
say, hey, I don’t need the Jordan and all that dirty water. I mean 
candidly, I’ve been to the Jordan and I know we love to sing about it and 
romanticize about it but I gotta tell you when you see it for the first 
time you kinda wanna go, that’s the Jordan river? You know it’s not really 
a very beautiful place. Oh, there’s some beautiful spots along the Jordan 
river, but the water tends to be murky and dirty, it’s small, it’s 
not…just not something powerful and…and as though he a…, were reflecting 
here this man said you know I’ve got two rivers in Damascus and as he 
identified them, these rivers were beautiful, clear, in fact it’s even 
said that they were…they created, as though it were, an oasis type 
environment there in his homeland. It made that homeland of his a…a jewel, 
as though it were, in the Middle East in those days. He thought why don’t 
I go wash in the beautiful rivers? Why do I wanna get down in this muddy 
river? But you see that’s what happens in our lives. Not only is God’s 
providence at work but God’s moves in our lives in such ways that He 
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begins to bring us to a place where His grace is extended, but the grace 
always impacts my pride and God has to bring me to the end of myself that 
I might be able to experience the fullness of His grace. Listen to me 
tonight, grace and pride are like oil in water they do not mix. Pride is 
offensive to God. I mean pride’s offensive to one another isn’t it? Heh, 
somebody said: 
 
“Pride’s the only disease that when you have it makes everybody else 
sick.” 
 
I mean pride is offensive among us, but how much more with God. The Bible 
says in Proverbs 6, verse 7:  [verses 16 & 17] 
 
God hates haughty eyes and the proud looks. 
 
Proverbs 11:12:  [verse 2] 
 
When pride comes then comes dishonor. 
 
Proverbs 16:18: 
 
Pride goes before destruction, And a haughty spirit before stumbling. 
 
Proverbs 29:23: 
 
A mans pride will bring him low,… 
 
So God extended His grace. God had already made a provision. The man had 
everything that he needed to experience that healing but he had to get 
through the biggest barrier of all and that was the barrier of his pride. 
 
Just recently Rick Briscoe was over in Hungary along with Ross Robinson 
and they were there where Ross’ brother David Robinson who is a lifetime 
missionary, he and his wife there in Budapest for Campus Crusade For 
Christ and David was sharing and was communicating with them some thoughts 
about the work of God there in that part of the world and he related to 
them a…a concept and he called it the theology of reduction. David 
Robinson said I believe that God operates in a theology, a theology of 
reduction. God has a profound liking for the small overlooked and 
powerless. The condition of the heart is all that God needs to do what the 
Almighty can do and that’s exactly what had to happen with Naaman. He had 
to get his heart right. Isn’t that what the Bible tells us in the book of 
James? Think about the book of James chapter 4 and beginning in verse 6. 
In fact you may wanna just mark that in your Bible tonight as a reminder. 
The Bible says: 
 
6But He gives more grace. Therefore He says: “God resists the proud, But 
gives grace to the humble.” 7Therefore submit to God. Resist the devil he 
will flee from you. 8Draw near to God and He’ll draw near to you. Cleanse 
your hands, you sinners; and purify your hearts, you double-minded. 
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The grace of God is extended to anyone who will receive it but it will 
always make you step over your pride. You know that’s what happens in 
salvation? The only way that any person can ever be saved is they must 
come to the end of themselves, they must come to the place where they no 
longer trust their righteousness, their goodness, their effort, their 
ability to do anything that would please God and must be willing to admit 
that they are sinners and that they need to be saved. And that’s why I 
love the picture of baptism, because when you come to the place that 
you’re willin to admit it then you’re willin to get dipped; you’re willin 
to go under, you’re willin to say I give up. The only way you can baptize 
somebody is they give up. If they don’t give up you can’t get em down. 
Well, you can, I tell all of our baptismal candidates if they don’t 
cooperate with me I’m just gonna kick their feet and, you know, let em 
over; I…that’s what I tell em I’ll do but I’m saying to you that it takes 
a surrender. Now, baptism doesn’t save any more than it was the dipping in 
the water that cleansed. It was the act of faith. It was the act of 
humility that changed Naaman’s life and in His grace God confronts our 
pride. 
 
There’s a third thing that we learn in this passage of Scripture tonight 
and that is that IN HIS WISDOM GOD CONFOUNDS OUR WAYS. In His infinite 
perfect wisdom God confounds our ways. Now, remember Naaman had it all 
mapped out. In his mind he said it very clearly, he said in verse 11 I’m 
gonna go to the prophet, I’m gonna get there and he’s gonna come out and 
call upon the name of God and wave something over me and then I’m gonna be 
cleansed. He wanted it to be done his way and God said no that’s not My 
wisdom, that’s no My way. That’s one of the biggest problems that we all 
have with God is that His ways are not our ways. We’re always wantin to 
tell God how He should do…do things, but God’s always wanting us to come 
around and to trust the wisdom of His ways. It was Thomas Kempis who said: 
 
“Man proposes, but God disposes.” 
 
And in the Proverbs the Scripture says:  [14:12 & 16:25] 
 
There is a way that seems right to man, but the end there of are the ways 
of death. 
 
And the way that God works is not through the wisdom of this age and the 
wisdom of this world but through His own powerful infinite wisdom. Look 
again over in the New Testament in the book of 1st Corinthians, chapter 1, 
1st Corinthians, chapter 1 and there we read together, as though it were, 
specific instructions about the wisdom of God and how God works and the 
Bible tells us beginning in verse 26: 
 
26For you see your calling, brethren, that not many wise according to the 
flesh, not many mighty, not many noble, are called. 27But God has chosen 
the foolish things of the world to put to shame the wise, and God has 
chosen the weak things of the world to put to shame the mighty; 28and the 
base things of the world and the things that are despised God has chosen, 
and the things that are not, to bring to nothing the things that are, 
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29that no flesh should glory in His presence. 
 
As the pastor said a few moments ago isn’t it just like God to take a 
nation that has been known as the Dark Continent, to take a place that has 
been known for all of the carnage and all of the ugliness of it’s history 
and to see God do something so great and so mighty that He would change 
the world from Africa. You see we have to realize that the ways of God are 
not the same as the ways of man and therefore what God wanted to do and 
what God did would be done and would be done for one purpose alone, for 
His glory and that’s why Elisha didn’t come boundin our of the house to do 
some kind of incantation over Naaman. God didn’t even want him to see 
Elisha. He just wanted Elisha to be His messenger and God wanted to do 
something that was unmistakable in Naaman’s life. 
 
That takes us to the fourth truth and the fourth truth is this; IN HIS 
FAITHFULNESS GOD ALWAYS CONQUERS OUR FEARS. In His faithfulness God always 
conquers our fears and you know as Naaman sat there and began to seethe 
and fume and get enraged and drive away. You know it would have been easy 
to have just imagined that God said all right just have it your way then, 
or that Elisha had sent another messenger out and just said, go on! But 
that’s not the way of God. God is faithful in dealing with us and what He 
has promised He will fulfill because God is a promise keeper and rather 
than closing a window of opportunity, what God did was to persist in 
working in this man’s life and He even used the servants that were around 
him as messengers to echo what God had promised to him. And so he went to 
the river and he dipped seven times and he came up and all of his worst 
fears were gone. Why? Because God is faithful. And in your life when you 
come to the end of all of your fears I want you to know you’re still gonna 
find that God is faithful and that when you believe Him and trust His word 
and build your life on His promise then ultimately what happens is 
something powerful and transforming in you. I want you to look with me in 
verse 15 if you will it says: 
 
15He returned to the man of God, he and his aides, and they came and stood 
before him; and said “Indeed, now I know that there is no god in all the 
earth, except in Israel; now therefore, please take this gift from your 
servant.” 
 
And he started to unload all the…all the bounty he brought with him. 
 
16But he said,… 
 
That is Elisha said. 
 
… “As the LORD lives, before whom I stand, I will receive nothing.” And he 
urged him to take it, but he refused. 17So Naaman said, “If not, please let 
your servant be given two mule-loads of earth; for your servant will no 
longer offer either burnt offerings or sacrifices to other gods, but only 
to the LORD.” 
 
This guy was changed and he was changed by the power of God and he said 
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I’m not gonna worship any other Gods except the One true and living God. 
But then I love this, you gotta love this part of the story. Look at what 
it says in verse 18: 
 
“Yet in this thing may the Lord pardon your servant: when my master goes 
into the temple of Rimmon to worship there, and he leans on my hand, and I 
bow down in the temple of Rimmon–when I bow down in the temple, may the 
Lord please pardon your servant in this thing.” 
 
Literally he said, now look! I’m gonna worship only the true God. But I do 
want you to know that as a part of my job I have to go with the king to 
this temple real regularly and when I go there the temple bow…the king 
bows down and when he does he holds my hand and I have to bow down with 
him. And he said Elisha I just want you to know I’m not gonna bow down to 
that god anymore, he said, but I will honor the king and I’ll bow with 
him. And Elisha just said: 
 
… “Go in peace.”… 
 
Heh, man your heart’s so different now then when you pulled up out on the 
curb the first time, you just go in peace, God’s doin something great in 
your life. What an amazing thing happened when he brought his worst fears 
to God and the faithfulness of God was seen. Well, I wish that were the 
end of the story. I wish I could just say to you and they lived happily 
ever after, but there’s one final truth that we have to see. It says in 
verse 20: 
 
But Gehazi,… 
 
We now know his name, we didn’t know in the introduction. The Bible simply 
said that Elisha sent a messenger out to speak to Naaman on the curb. But 
now we know that there was a servant named Gahazi. 
 
…, the servant of Elisha the man of God, and he said, “Look, my master has 
spared Naaman this Syrian, while not receiving from his hands what he 
brought: but as the Lord lives, I’ll run after him and take something from 
him.” 
 
Gahazi, lived in the presence of a man who walked with God. Gahazi saw the 
way of God. Gahazi had seen over and over that Elisha would prove that the 
way of God was the best way, but Gahazi believed that God was cheating him 
and Gahazi decided that he would chase Naaman down and he would tell a 
story. Do you know what he basically did? He basically went and said look 
I work with Elisha, we’ve got this seminary, we’ve got a bunch of poor 
seminary students here, these guys are…are strugglin to make ends meet and 
we could really use a little bit. Well, you know what Naaman said, well 
sure I brought all this to give and Elisha said he didn’t want it, but 
whatever you want you can take and Gahazi took it and Gahazi hid it and 
then he went back to see Elisha. Everything’s great, how you doin? Great, 
great everything’s fine, everything’s fine. But I want you to see what 
happened in verse 26: 
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Then Elisha said to him, “Did not my heart go with you when the man turned 
back from his chariot to meet you? Is it time to receive money and to 
receive clothing, olive groves and vineyards, sheep and oxen, male and 
female servants?” 
 
Did Gahazi receive all these things? No, he just went and got some of the 
gold. But it’s as though Elisha knew what was in his heart. He was 
imagining a different life, no longer the old life living in rags, he was 
gonna have riches and he was already planning his olive groves and his 
servants and his sheep and his donkeys. So listen to the word of Elisha. 
 
“Therefore the leprosy of Naaman shall cling to you and your descendants 
forever.” And he went out from his presence leprous, as white as snow. 
 
What a tragedy. What a tragedy that a man who had heard the right teaching 
and had been in the right place ultimately was a man who did not prove the 
goodness of God, but who tested God. 
 
What’s the fifth and the final lesson that we learned tonight from this 
unknown hero and this story that we see? The lesson that we learn is 
simply this, IN HIS JUDGMENT GOD CONDEMNS OUR UNBELIEF. And if we are 
willing to stand against the goodness of God and the grace of God then God 
in His righteousness and in His judgment will condemn our unbelief. That’s 
exactly what He did in the life of Gehazi. All of his exposure to God and 
to God’s grace only brought greater condemnation to his life. What a sad 
thing isn’t it? One man Naaman proved God, another man Gahazi tested God. 
I’ve read it recently this way. 
 
“I must learn the difference between the two. To prove God is to take Him 
at His word and act upon it, put it into action. To tip God is to go 
beyond His word and over test Him. Whenever I go beyond the word of God I 
always desecrate the character of God which is something God will never 
tolerate. That’s why God becomes angry at being tempted. Tempting God is 
being impatient with Him, quarreling with His directions, comparing 
unfavorably, complaining about the lot He gives me, making greater demands 
on Him than He intends to fulfill and refusing to submit to the authority 
that God has placed over me.”  [Glyn Evans] 
 
Naaman proved God, Gahazi tested God. What about you? What are you doing 
tonight? What are you doing today in your life? Have you decided that God 
can be trusted? Is it your…in your statement of faith to say that God’s 
way is the best way or are you still tryin to go your own way? Are you 
still tryin to prove that you could work it out yourself. I wanna 
challenge you tonight from this very powerful message, from an unknown 
hero, that you remember faith God’s way and that whatever God has called 
you to do God will give you grace to do. He’s working even in the worst 
and most difficult circumstances in your life. It’s His providence, His 
grace is extended to you but He’s gonna give you His grace when you’re 
willing to lay down your prize and He will always be faithful, even in the 
face of fears to meet you at every point of need. Linda…Lydia Leech that 
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is said it this way: 
 
God’s way is the best way though I may not see, 
Why sorrows and trials oft gather round me. 
He ever is seeking my goals to refine, 
So humbly I trust Him my Savior divine. 
 
God’s way is the best way my path He planned. 
I’ll trust in Him always while holding His hand. 
In shadows or sunshine He ever is near, 
With Him for my refuge I never need fear. 
 
God’s way shall be my way, He knowth the best 
And leaning upon Him sweet, sweet is my rest. 
No harm can befall me, safe…safe shall I be. 
I’ll cling to Him ever, so precious is He. 
 
God’s way is the best way. 
God’s way is the right way. 
I’ll trust in Him always. 
He knowth the best. 
 
 
 
 


